
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 14th September 2010

at Defford Village Hall

Present: 
Cllrs Ian Spiers (Chairman),  Ann Roe, Roy Ottley, David Robinson, Robert Bemand and Ron Davis 

Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; 7 members of the public

1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

Apologies had been received from Cllrs John Brookes, Sonja Lee and David Smith. The following Councillors declared personal, non-prejudicial interests: Cllr Davis: re Rooftop Housing Group; Cllr Lee: School Governors; Parochial Church Council

2. Minutes of the meeting held on 3rd August 2010 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the Minutes of the meeting of the 3rd August 2010 should be accepted and signed by the Chairman as a true record. 

3. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning application had been received and was currently circulating around members of the Planning Committee:

W/10/00832/PN Revill Farm Shop, Bourne Road, Defford

Proposal: Enhancements to Existing Farm Shop: Change use of barn from storage to retail; new kitchen and public utilities; changes to car park; creation of secure garden area; creation of secure external display area.




(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

There were none. 

4. Finance: to approve any payments due
The following invoices totalling £889.00 were approved for payment:

· Defford Village Hall

Hall Hire 3/8/10 & 14/09/10


· LA Garden Services

Grass-cutting July & August 2010

· Clement Keys


Audit fees 08/09 & 09/10;  Late fee 2008/09; 

5. To discuss options for the upkeep of the Millennium Green

The Council briefly discussed the possibility of becoming a corporate trustee for the Millennium Green Trust, although reservations were expressed at further involvement in any Trust given the difficulties that had arisen in the Council’s role as custodian trustee of the Defford Village Hall. The Council decided that the accounts and the Trust Deed of the Millennium Green Trust would need to be consulted before a decision could be made. With regards to specific maintenance requirements, Cllr Spiers agreed to have a look at the hedges and Cllr Roe suggested that the Millennium Green could be adapted so that maintenance costs were minimised. 

6. Maintenance of Open Spaces

(a) Update on footpaths across former Defford Common

Item deferred.

(b) Other updates

i. Notice-board at Defford: Now in place.

ii. Hedge in the alleyway between Harpley Road and Hill View: the hedge has now been cut back to allow access to pedestrians.
iii. Road repairs: The County Council have filled in the potholes at the junctions of Harpley Road with Church Lane and Hill View. 

7. Councillors reports  

(a)  County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Davis reported, in C Cllr Hardman’s absence, that the repairs to Eckington Bridge would now take place in Spring 2011. 

(b)  District Councillor R Davis

Dist Cllr Davis reported that clarity had still not been provided with regards to how to proceed with planning applications originally submitted in response to the now defunct Regional Spatial Strategy. 
Dist Cllr Davis reported that the Wychavon were awaiting the results of the spending review but that cost savings had been made by amalgamating the payroll departments of Malvern Hills and Wychavon District Councils.  
Dist Cllr Davis reported that Connaught, the planned maintenance contractor for Rooftop Housing had gone into administration. 

 (c)  Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Bemand reported that the streetlight at the bottom of Crown Lane had all but disappeared into the foliage of a nearby tree. 
ii. Cllr Roe wished to clarify her comments regarding the letter sent from fundraisers for the new Village Hall, saying that she had no objection in any individual (Parish Councillor or otherwise) organising a coffee morning in the Hall, but that it would not be appropriate for the Parish Council to hold a coffee morning with a view to fundraising for any village organisation. 
iii. Cllr Davis reported that dog fouling was still an issue in some parts of the Parish. It was suggested that consideration be given to the purchase of extra dog waste bins to be placed at strategic locations around the parish. 
iv. Cllr Roe asked if the Council would consider withdrawing as Custodian Trustee of the Defford Village Hall. 
v. An email from Cllr Lee in her absence, informed the Council that a coffee morning, to be run in conjunction with a Parish Council surgery, had been arranged for Saturday 6th November. She suggested that a book sale take place at the same time. Cllrs Ottley and Spiers agreed to represent the Council at the surgery. 
8. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

i. Clement Keys, the external auditor have written to request that their letter of the 17th August relating to the completion of the Annual Returns for 2008/09 and 2009/10 was brought to the attention of the Council. In addition, they advised that the audit for 2008/09 and 2009/10 has now been concluded, noting that accounts should be approved by resolution as soon as is practicable after the end of the financial year or within 3 months of it, and that a closure notice should be displayed after the audit is concluded. 
ii. The Department of Culture, Media and Sport have announced that, subject to consultation, they will no longer consider applications for grant funding from local councils, instead directing available funds towards the voluntary and community sector. 
iii. An email from David Wakefield of the VHMC informed the Parish Council that a small section of its car park will be dug up to accommodate the re-routing of the water supply to the new Village Hall, with assurance that the car park surface will be made good afterwards. In addition, Mr Wakefield asked the Council to consider the possibility of a section of hedge in the car park being removed to allow for direct access from the car park to the new Village Hall. The Council agreed that an access could be made but stipulated that a latched gate should be installed and that confirmation should be given to the Parish Council in writing that the cost of such a gate would be met by the VHMC.  
iv. An email from David Wakefield of the VHMC informed the Parish Council that the lease for the new Village Hall and the contract for the sale of the existing Village Hall site have been signed. In addition, Mr Wakefield asked if the Council would consent to Thomson & Bancks solicitors holding the original signed lease. It was agreed that the lease could be held in safe custody by Thomson & Bancks. 
9. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed at Tuesday 26th October 2010 at 7.45pm. 

Public participation

i. A parishioner asked if the poor state of the deceleration lane from the A4104 into Harpley Road could be repaired as it was currently unusable. The Clerk replied that the matter has been reported to the County Council. 

ii. A parishioner reported a hedge that encroached onto the pavement along the Upton Road impeding pedestrians. 

iii. Mr Richard Booth wished to clarify issues arising from his letter regarding fundraising for the new Village Hall. He stated that the surgery had been proposed for the Parish Council to make additional use of the hall, rather than as a suggestion that the Parish Council as a body become involved in fundraising. 
The meeting was closed at 9.25pm.
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